

Beyond the Bias: Realities of Homelessness in California

Author: Claudia Galliani

The homelessness crisis in California and throughout the United States is the direct consequence of inadequate housing policy, and yet, homelessness is consistently misrepresented as the result of poor personal decisions made by individuals in extreme poverty. The myths about homelessness disproved in this brief have skewed the public's perception of the crisis, leading to widespread contempt toward the unhoused members of our community, and delaying the implementation of effective policy changes. In order to institute necessary, sustainable housing and homelessness policies, it is crucial to dispel these myths and improve the public's understanding of why our neighbors are experiencing homelessness.

There is well-documented, long-term consensus among research institutions that these myths about homelessness are harmful and untrue. Institutions such as the National Low Income Housing Coalition,¹ Portland State University's Homelessness Research & Action Collaborative,² New York University,³ the Canadian Observatory on Homelessness,⁴ and the Coalition for the Homeless⁵ have all published similar myth-busting documents that disprove popular misbeliefs about homelessness. However, false narratives about the crisis continue to impact our policy decisions.

The way we talk about homelessness today affects who has access to housing tomorrow. The deliberate construction of popular myths and social narratives through issue framing is a powerful political tool that impacts policy formulation and implementation. Government officials, media coverage, public discourse, and popular culture collectively frame public policy issues, which directly influences how people think about potential solutions to our society's problems. Socially constructed ideas about who is deserving of resources often determines whether these populations are given the services they need. The dehumanizing, victim-blaming narrative of poverty and homelessness is particularly harmful because it leads people to believe their unhoused neighbors are undeserving of support, diminishing interest in long-term solutions to this crisis.

Instead of providing necessary resources proven to prevent and alleviate homelessness, many policymakers favor punitive, anti-homeless laws that create additional barriers to housing. Criminalizing homelessness through citations, move-along orders, and the destruction of property deepens socioeconomic and health inequity without alleviating homelessness or reducing social disorder.⁷ This penalization of homelessness systemically prevents unhoused individuals from accessing

¹ NLIHC 2019

² Homelessness Research & Action Collaborative 2024

³ Polner 2019

⁴ Canadian Observatory on Homelessness 2021

⁵ Coalition for the Homeless n.d.

⁶ Schneider & Ingram 1993

⁷Herring, Yarbrough, & Alatorre 2020

services, employment, and housing, in addition to negatively impacting their health, safety, and overall well-being, ultimately prolonging the crisis.⁸

California's housing and homelessness crisis cannot be solved at an individual level. To meaningfully address homelessness in California, we must first confront our unsustainable reality of a massive housing shortage, unlivable wages, and the systemic racism that disproportionately levies the consequences of these inequities on Black, Indigenous, and people of color. This brief aims to illuminate the impact of structural and systematic forces on housing insecurity and homelessness by correcting the most common myths about homelessness in California. With this knowledge, we can collectively work toward sustainable policy solutions to bring a permanent end to homelessness in the state.

SEPARATING MYTHS FROM THE FACTS







"Most people experiencing homelessness in the state are not from California — people come here for our warm weather, lax policies, and homelessness services."



90% of California's unhoused residents fell into homelessness within the state, and **75%** live in the same county where they lost their housing. Additionally, **66%** of the people experiencing homelessness in California were born in the state.⁹

There is **no correlation** between temperature or generosity of welfare programs and rates of homelessness. There is a relationship between **unsheltered** homelessness and weather, since sub-freezing temperatures force certain governments to bring people indoors, but there is **no evidence** that warm weather or Democratic leadership attracts people experiencing homelessness to a region.¹⁰

⁸ Herring, Yarbrough, & Alatorre 2020

⁹ Kushel & Moore 2023

¹⁰ Colburn & Aldern 2022

MYTH

FACT



"Homelessness is caused by drug addiction and mental illness."



The main causes of homelessness are **low** wages, lack of affordable housing, and systemic racism.¹¹



When the average family is **cost-burdened**, meaning the cost of housing exceeds 30% of the household income, ¹² rates of homelessness drastically increase. ¹³ The most common reason for someone with a lease to fall into homelessness is the sudden loss or reduction of income. ¹⁴

There is **no correlation** between a state's rate of mental illness or drug use and homelessness. ¹⁵ People's memorable experiences with visible homelessness often include mental illness or drug use, which reinforces this misbelief, but rates of homelessness are actually higher in areas with low rates of serious mental illness. ¹⁶ Further, 70% of people experiencing homelessness in Los Angeles **do not** report substance use disorder. ¹⁷



"People experiencing homelessness are violent."



People experiencing homelessness are much more commonly the **victims of violent crimes** than the perpetrators, ¹⁸ and they are significantly **more likely to experience physical and sexual violence** than their housed neighbors. ¹⁹ More than a third of unhoused Californians have been victimized by physical or sexual violence during their current episode of homelessness. ²⁰

In Los Angeles, despite making up only 1% of the city's population,²¹ **people experiencing homelessness accounted for 24%** (92 of 382) **of the homicide victims in 2022**,²² **and 17%** (56 of 327) **of the homicide victims in 2023**.²³

7% of people experiencing homelessness in California, predominantly women, fell into homelessness when **fleeing domestic violence.**²⁴ Nearly all unhoused survivors of intimate partner violence (95%) cited the high cost of housing as a barrier to regaining housing,²⁵ and 61% reported poor credit or eviction history — common consequences of domestic violence — as a barrier to exiting homelessness.²⁶

¹¹LAO 2023, Kushel & Moore 2023, CSH 2022, Colburn & Aldern 2022, California Budget & Policy Center March 2023, LAHSA 2023, Edwards 2021

¹² Kushel & Moore 2023

¹³ CSH 2022

¹⁴ Kushel & Moore 2023

¹⁵ Colburn & Aldern 2022

¹⁶ Colburn & Aldern 2022

¹⁷ LAHSA 2023

¹⁸ Berg 2022

¹⁹ Kushel & Moore 2023

²⁰ Kushel & Moore 2023

²¹ United States Census Bureau n.d., Kushel & Moore 2023

²² Moore 2023

²³ Moore 2024

²⁴ LAHSA 2022

²⁵ Kushel & Moore 2023

²⁶ Hargrave, et al. 2024

MYTH

FACT



"We need more police to deal with homelessness."



Anti-homeless ordinances, including citations, move-along orders, and the destruction of property, perpetuate chronic homelessness by acting as **additional barriers to housing, employment, and services**. This penalty of poverty deepens socioeconomic and health inequity, and it negatively impacts the safety and well-being of unhoused individuals, but **it does not reduce homelessness**.²⁷

People experiencing homelessness already receive a disproportionate amount of contact with the police. 19% of unhoused folks entered homelessness from an institution such as prison or extended jail stays, and 30% spent time in jail during their current episode of homelessness.²⁸



"People fall into homelessness because they don't want to work"



Rates of homelessness are **lower** in regions with high rates of unemployment.²⁹



15% of unhoused Californians report income from jobs, and 55% of those younger than 62 and without a disability are actively looking for employment.³⁰

45% of people that access homeless services report having a disability, 31 and 24% of this group cannot find housing that meets their needs due to a physical disability. 32

²⁷ Herring, Yarbrough, & Alatorre 2020

²⁸ Kushel & Moore 2023

²⁹ Colburn & Aldern 2022

³⁰ Kushel & Moore 2023

³¹ CSH 2022

³² Kushel & Moore 2023

MYTH

FACT



"Homeless camps and shelters lead to crime"



There is **no significant correlation** between changes in visible homelessness (tents and makeshift structures) and changes in property crime. Rather, there is a strong correlation between property crime and complaints to the city about homelessness.³³

Housing first models in which people experiencing homelessness are provided with housing and services (such as addiction and mental health services) have consistently proven to be the most effective method for alleviating homelessness. ³⁴ Without increasing reliance on social services, supportive housing programs reduce crime, increase employment, and improve health in surrounding areas. ³⁵

Encampment sweeps increase the risk of sexual assault for women experiencing homelessness, as they are forced to relocate somewhere that is less safe and less familiar.³⁶ These sweeps are also correlated with increased rates of substance- related morbidity and mortality among people experiencing homelessness.³⁷



Permanent supportive housing, which is housing coupled with support services, is the most cost effective method to alleviate homelessness. Due to frequent use of emergency services, hospitalizations, and police interactions by people experiencing homelessness, 38 the cost to taxpayers of each person experiencing chronic homelessness is reduced by half when individuals experiencing chronic homelessness are housed.39

Nearly all people experiencing homelessness express interest in securing housing, but cite unaffordable housing costs, discrimination, lack of documentation, poor credit, and physical or behavioral health conditions as barriers to obtaining housing.⁴⁰



"Providing housing to people experiencing homelessness is a waste of money. They don't even want housing."



³³ Lanfear et. al. 2022

³⁴ Raven, Niedszwiecki, Kushel 2020, Colburn & Aldern 2022

³⁵ Cohen 2021

³⁶ Herring et. al. 2020

³⁷ Barocas 2023

³⁸ CSH 2022

³⁹ National Alliance to End Homelessness 2017

⁴⁰ Kushel & Moore 2023

REFERENCES

- Barocas, J.A., Nall, S.K., Axelrath, S. et al. (2023, April 10). Population-Level Health Effects of Involuntary Displacement of People Experiencing Unsheltered Homelessness Who Inject Drugs in US Cities. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. 329(17): 1478–1486. doi:10.1001/jama.2023.4800
- Berg, S. (2022, January 24). The Disturbing Realities of Homelessness and Violence. *National Alliance to End Homelessness*. https://endhomelessness.org/blog/the-disturbing-realities-of-homelessness-and-violence/
- California Legislative Analyst's Office (LAO). (2023, February 27). California's Housing and Homelessness Challenges in Context. https://lao.ca.gov/handouts/socservices/2023/Housing-and-Homelessness-Challenges-020623.pdf
- Cohen, E. (2021, July 29). Housing the Homeless: The Effect of Homeless Housing Programs on The Future Homelessness and Socioeconomic Outcomes. *National Low Income Housing Coalition*. https://www.anderson.ucla.edu/sites/default/files/document/2021-08/2021-14WP.pdf
- Colburn, G., & Aldern, C. (2022). Homelessness is a Housing Problem: How Structural Factors Explain U.S. Patterns. University of California Press.
- Corporation for Supportive Housing (CSH). (2022, December 19). The California Homeless Housing Needs Assessment. https://calneeds.csh.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/CSH_The-California-Homeless-Housing-Needs-Assessment-Report_Final.pdf
- Davalos, M., & Kimberlin, S. (2023, March). Who is Experiencing Homelessness in California? *California Budget and Policy Center*. https://calbudgetcenter.org/resources/who-is-experiencing-homelessness-in-california/
- Edwards, E.J. (2021, September 13). Who are the homeless? Centering anti-Black racism and the consequences of colorblind homeless policies. *Social Sciences*, 10(9), 340. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci10090340
- Hargrave, A., Moore, T., Adhiningrat, S., Perry, E., Kushel, M. (2024). Toward Safety: Understanding Intimate Partner Violence and Homelessness in the California Statewide Study of People Experiencing Homelessness https://homelessness.ucsf.edu/sites/default/files/2024-01/IPV%20Report%202024.pdf
- Herring, C., Yarbrough, D., & Alatorre, L.M. (2020, February). Pervasive Penality: How the Criminalization of Poverty Perpetuates Homelessness. *Social Problems*, 67(1), p. 131–149, https://doi.org/10.1093/socpro/spz004
- Horowitz, A., Hathett, C., & Staveski, A. (2023, August 22). How Housing Costs Drive Levels of Homelessness: Data from Metro Areas Highlights Strong Connection. *Pew Charitable Trust*. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2023/08/22/how-housing-costs-drive-levels-of-homelessness
- Kushel, M., & Moore, T. (2023). "California Statewide Study of People Experiencing Homelessness." *University of California, San Francisco Benioff Homelessness and Housing Initiative*. https://homelessness.ucsf.edu/sites/default/files/2023-06/CASPEH_Report_62023.pdf
- Lanfear, C., Beach, L., & Snedker, K. (2022). "Property Crime and the Social Control of Homelessness." *Center for Social Investigation, Oxford University*. https://clanfear.github.io/CampsPolicing/presentations/nuffield_22/slides.html#p1
- Los Angeles Homeless Services Authority (LAHSA). (2022, September 7). City of LA HC22 Data Summary. https://www.lahsa.org/documents?id=6516-city-of-la-hc22-data-summary

- Los Angeles Homeless Services Authority (LAHSA). (2023, June). 2023 Greater Los Angeles Homeless Count. https://www.lahsa.org/documents?id=7232-2023-greater-los-angeles-homeless-count-deck
- Moore, M.R. (2024, January 24). 2023 Homicide Report. Los Angeles Police Department. https://lapdonlinestrgeacc.blob.core.usgovcloudapi.net/lapdonlinemedia/2023-Homicide-Report.pdf
- Moore, M.R. (2023, March 23). 2022 Homicide Report. Los Angeles Police Department.

 https://lapdonlinestrgeacc.blob.core.usgovcloudapi.net/lapdonlinemedia/2022-LAPD-Annual-Homicide-Report-03-23-23.pdf
- National Alliance to End Homelessness. (2017, February). "Ending Chronic Homelessness Saves Taxpayers Money."

 <a href="https://endhomelessness.org/resource/ending-chronic-homelessness-saves-taxpayers-money-2/#:~:text=A%20chronically%20homeless%20person%20costs,savings%20roughly%20%244%2C800%20per%20year
- Raven, M.C., Niedzwiecki, M.J., & Kushel, M. (2020, September 25). A randomized trial of permanent supportive housing for chronically homeless persons with high use of publicly funded services. *Health Services Research*. 55(52) p. 797-806. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.13553
- Schneider, A. & Ingram, H. (1993, June). "Social Construction of Target Populations: Implications for Politics and Policy."

 The American Political Science Review. American Political Science Association. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2939044
- United States Census Bureau. (n.d.). QuickFacts: Los Angeles city, California. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/losangelescitycalifornia/PST045222
- Watkins-Hayes, C., and Kovalsky, E. (2017, April). 'The Discourse of Deservingness: Morality and the Dilemmas of Poverty Relief in Debate and Practice', in David Brady, and Linda M. Burton (eds), *The Oxford Handbook of the Social Science of Poverty*, Oxford Handbooks (2016; online edn, Oxford Academic, 5 Apr. 2017), https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199914050.013.10